

INDIA STRATEGIC REVIEW NOVEMBER 2021



Volume II, Issue 11 | November 2021

Delhi Policy Group

Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003 www.delhipolicygroup.org



DPG India Strategic Review Vol. II, Issue 11 November 2021

ABOUT US

Founded in 1994, the Delhi Policy Group (DPG) is among India's oldest think tanks with its primary focus on strategic and international issues of critical national interest. DPG is a non-partisan institution and is independently funded by a non-profit Trust. Over past decades, DPG has established itself in both domestic and international circles and is widely recognised today among the top security think tanks of India and of Asia's major powers.

Since 2016, in keeping with India's increasing global profile, DPG has expanded its focus areas to include India's regional and global role and its policies in the Indo-Pacific. In a realist environment, DPG remains mindful of the need to align India's ambitions with matching strategies and capabilities, from diplomatic initiatives to security policy and military modernisation.

At a time of disruptive change in the global order, DPG aims to deliver research based, relevant, reliable and realist policy perspectives to an actively engaged public, both at home and abroad. DPG is deeply committed to the growth of India's national power and purpose, the security and prosperity of the people of India and India's contributions to the global public good. We remain firmly anchored within these foundational principles which have defined DPG since its inception.

Authors

Lt. Gen. Deependra Singh Hooda (Retd.), PVSM, UYSM, AVSM, VSM & Bar, Senior Fellow for Military Strategy, Delhi Policy Group

Sanjay Pulipaka, Senior Fellow for Research Programmes and Strategic Neighbourhood, Delhi Policy Group

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the Delhi Policy Group as an Institution.

DPG INDIA STRATEGIC REVIEW

The DPG India Strategic Review (ISR) is a monthly survey of key developments, trends and policies pertaining to India's immediate and continental neighbourhood with chapters by Lt. Gen. Deependra Singh Hooda (Retd.) and Mr. Sanjay Pulipaka. The research team includes Shreyas Deshmukh and Sanket Joshi. Your comments and feedback may be addressed to Sanjay Pulipaka at sanjay@dpg.org.in. To subscribe, please click here.

Cover Image:

World map

© 2021 by the Delhi Policy Group

Delhi Policy Group

Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003. www.delhipolicygroup.org

DPG India Strategic Review

Vol. II, Issue 11 November 2021

Contents

India's Neighbourhood: The Arc of Instability	
Lt. Gen. Deependra Singh Hooda (Retd.)	1
Development Assistance, Connectivity and Non-Traditional Security Issues	
Sanjay Pulipaka	13



India's Neighbourhood: The Arc of Instability

by

Lt. Gen. Deependra Singh Hooda (Retd.)

AFGHANISTAN

A Humanitarian and Economic Crisis

Among the ongoing humanitarian crisis in Afghanistan, disturbing reports emerged during the month of desperate Afghan families selling their underage daughters into marriage in order to survive. Deborah Lyons, the U.N.'s special representative for the country, warned that Afghanistan is "on the brink of a humanitarian catastrophe" and its collapsing economy is heightening the risk of extremism. She said that the main cause is financial sanctions on the Taliban, which have led to the country's GDP [Gross Domestic Product] contracting by about 40 per cent.²

Prior to the Taliban seizing power, foreign aid accounted for around 45% of the country's GDP and funded 75% of the government's budget, including health and education services. Currently, Afghanistan's \$9.5 billion in foreign reserves are frozen in U.S. banks, and shipments of U.S. dollars have been stopped. According to an analysis by the U.N. Development Program, by the middle of next year, as much as 97% of the Afghan population could sink below the poverty line.³

The World Bank is finalising a proposal to deliver up to \$500 million from the Afghanistan Reconstruction Trust Fund (ARTF), which has a total of \$1.5 billion. The money will go mainly to addressing urgent health care needs in Afghanistan, where less than 7% of the population has been vaccinated against the coronavirus. However, problems connected to financial sanctions remain. A World Bank source said, "The proposal calls for the World Bank to transfer the money to the U.N. and other humanitarian agencies, without any oversight or reporting, but it says nothing about the financial sector, or how the money will get into the country."

In a surprise move, the Taliban government announced a ban on the use of foreign currencies, a move that could cause more significant disruption to the economy. The country is heavily reliant on U.S. dollars for conducting trade, and according to a Bloomberg report, two-thirds of Afghan banks' deposits and



half of the country's national loans are in U.S. dollars. There is concern that there is not enough Afghan currency to sustain economic activity.⁶

Furthermore, there are also major apprehensions that the failing economy could drive more people into illegal opium production, with the Taliban looking the other way. Although the Taliban had vowed to crack down on the drug trade, the U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime said in a report on November 16 that Afghanistan harvested 6,800 tons of opium in 2021, an increase of 8 per cent over the previous year.⁷ This is a matter of concern for neighbouring countries like India, which saw a seizure of nearly three tonnes of heroin originating from Afghanistan worth an estimated \$2.72 billion.⁸

Internal Stability and Spread of Terrorism

On November 27, Mullah Mohammad Hasan Akhund, the Taliban Prime Minister, delivered his first public speech since the Taliban came to power. He said, "We assure all the countries that we will not interfere in their internal affairs, and we want to have good economic relations with them." He requested the U.S. to release Afghanistan's central bank reserve to tide over the country's economic crisis. He went on to state that his government was inclusive and that "girls' education has resumed to a large extent, and there is hope that the education will be further facilitated."

Despite these claims, the Taliban's actions on the ground continue to tell a different story. On November 10, the interim administration announced the establishment of a military tribunal to enforce Islamic law in Afghanistan. Enamullah Samangani, the group's deputy spokesman, said in a statement that the military tribunal would have the authority to interpret Shariah rulings, issue decrees relevant to Islamic civil laws and jurisprudence in high-level cases, and also register complaints, lawsuits, and petitions against Taliban officials and members of the police, army, and intelligence units.¹⁰

Continuing their restrictions on women, the Taliban government issued new guidelines for television channels banning Afghan women from appearing in television dramas.¹¹ This follows strictures already in place over women working and girls attending schools.

On November 25, more than 1,000 Afghan Shia Hazaras gathered in Kabul to pledge their support to the country's Taliban rulers. Senior Hazara leader and former lawmaker Jafar Mahdawi, who organised the gathering, said that since the Taliban seized power in August, the new rulers have put an end to the war, stopped corruption, and increased security. He also called for a more inclusive government and urged the new rulers to reopen schools for girls.¹²





Afghan Hazara people attend a gathering in which elders pledged support to the Taliban, November 25, 2021. Source: Dawn

While the Hazara gathering was a positive sign, it was also an indication that the community wants greater protection from the Taliban against the Islamic State-Khorasan (ISIS-K) attacks that mainly target the Shiites. Whether such protection will be forthcoming is as yet uncertain. In early November, clashes between Taliban and Shiite fighters in the central province of Uruzgan killed at least 21 people. This highlights the danger that members of the Shiite minority targeted by the ISIS-K may take up arms in desperation due to a lack of action by the Taliban government.¹³

The Taliban's battle with the ISIS-K continued unabated. On November 2, five ISIS-K terrorists attacked Afghanistan's biggest military hospital. A suicide bomber hit the entrance of the 400-bed Sardar Mohammad Daud Khan hospital, followed by an assault by gunmen. The Taliban spokesman Zabiullah Mujahid claimed that 'special forces' had repulsed the attack within 15 minutes, but it left at least 19 people dead and more than 50 wounded. ¹⁴

In a briefing to the U.N. Security Council, Deborah Lyons, UN special representative for Afghanistan, stated, "Another major negative development has been the Taliban's inability to stem the expansion of the ISIS-K. Once limited to a few provinces and Kabul, [ISIS-K] now seems to be present in nearly all provinces and increasingly active." Lyons added that in its response to ISIS-K, the Taliban "appears to rely heavily on extra-judicial detentions and killings."





Maulvi Hamdullah Mukhlis (Sitting at the Center), head of Taliban military operations in Kabul, killed in the ISKP attack on military hospital on November 2, 2021. Source: WION

There are reports that more than 1,300 additional Taliban fighters have been deployed to Nangahar province in the past month with orders to increase the tempo of operations against the ISIS-K. Taliban fighters have responded to ISIS-K attacks with killings, beheadings, and hanging bodies along main roads in Jalalabad. However, violence has not reduced, and there are apprehensions that the Taliban's brutal approach to restoring order could fan Islamic State recruitment efforts.¹⁶

The Difficult Search for a Common Regional Understanding

It would appear that the regional countries share a common perception on the spillover of the threats from Afghanistan and the contours of a way forward. The Delhi Declaration on Afghanistan, issued after the Third Regional Security Dialogue on Afghanistan was held on November 10 in New Delhi, outlines some of these issues:¹⁷

- Concern over the humanitarian and security situation in Afghanistan and the need for humanitarian assistance.
- Ensuring that Afghanistan's territory is not used for sheltering, training, planning or financing any terrorist acts.
- Collective cooperation against the menace of radicalisation, extremism, separatism and drug trafficking in the region.



- The necessity of forming an open and truly inclusive government and ensuring that the fundamental rights of women, children and minority communities are not violated.
- A central role for the United Nations in Afghanistan.

If we look at the statements issued after recent multilateral engagements held on Afghanistan – the extended Troika meeting at Islamabad on November 11, the Russia, India, China foreign ministers virtual meeting on November 26, and the EU-Central Asia ministerial meeting on November 22 – they all largely mirror the issues highlighted in the Delhi Declaration. Yet, despite this, a web of suspicions and hostilities prevent the adoption of a combined regional approach.

The Third Regional Security Dialogue on Afghanistan held in New Delhi was attended by National Security Advisers / Secretaries of the National Security Councils of India, Iran, Kazakhstan, the Kyrgyz Republic, Russian, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan. However, Pakistan's National Security Advisor Moeed Yusuf refused to attend the meeting, calling India a "poiler" which "can't be a peacemaker." China also declined the invitation citing "scheduling reasons." New Delhi responded to Pakistan's refusal to attend the meeting by saying, "It shows their attitude over Afghanistan issue if they did not come to such important meetings." 20



The Third Regional Security Dialogue on Afghanistan was held on 10 November 2021 in New Delhi in an expanded format. Source: MEA

Meanwhile, India's offer to provide 50,000 tonnes of wheat to Afghanistan is still awaiting clearance from Pakistan for transit by the land route to Kabul. More than a month after India made the offer to supply the wheat to



Afghanistan, following a meeting with the Taliban leaders on November 12, Prime Minister Imran Khan conveyed that "Pakistan would favourably consider the request by Afghan brothers for transportation of wheat offered by India through Pakistan on exceptional basis for humanitarian purposes."²¹

However, the shipment continued to be delayed over the modalities of transportation, with Islamabad insisting that wheat should be transported through Pakistani trucks under the banner of the U.N. Thereafter, Pakistan has conveyed that Afghan trucks can be used for transportation from the Wagah border to Torkham.²² This is a glaring example of how Pakistan's hostility towards India is impacting even humanitarian requirements of the Afghan people.

PAKISTAN

Surrender to Extremism

On November 8, Pakistan's Information Minister Fawad Chaudhry announced that a complete ceasefire had been reached between the government and the banned Tehreek-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP). The announcement came a month after Prime Minister Imran Khan had stated in an interview that the government was in talks with some TTP groups.²³ The TTP later clarified that both sides would observe a month-long ceasefire which could be extended with consensus. In addition, it was reported that the interior minister of Afghanistan's Taliban regime, Sirajuddin Haqqani, had played a mediating role between Pakistan and the TTP, a fact later confirmed by Afghan Foreign Minister Amir Khan Muttagi.²⁴

The Dawn newspaper quoted government sources as saying that they are dealing with the TTP from a position of strength. Their logic is that due to the withdrawal of India from Afghanistan, the TTP has lost its main supplier of money and weapons, and with the Taliban's dependency on Pakistan, the former can be used to push the TTP towards a deal. Not everyone in Pakistan agrees with this logic. One day after the ceasefire was announced, the Prime Minister appeared in the Pakistan Supreme Court for a hearing on the terrorist attack on the Army Public School, Peshawar, on December 16, 2014. Justice Qazi Muhammad Amin said that it was being reported that TTP was being invited for negotiations and asked, "Are we again going to surrender?"

Muhammad Amir Rana, a security analyst, feels that the "Pakistani state has already tested the TTP in several peace deals. Experience suggests that after every deal, the Pakistani Taliban gained more power to propagate their



narrative and to flex their muscles."²⁶ Author and political analyst Zahid Hussain termed the decision to talk to the TTP as being very damaging for Pakistan and that "such negotiations have never yielded peace in the past. Are we going to repeat the same mistakes?"²⁷

In negotiations with the Pakistan government, the TTP has reportedly made three demands that include allowing the opening of a political office in a third country, reversal of the Federal Administered Tribal Areas merger with Khyber-Pakhtunkhwa, and introduction of the Islamic system in Pakistan. ²⁸ Pakistani authorities have rejected these demands, but this only exposes the problems that exist in coming to an agreement with a group with whom six past peace agreements have ended in failure. ²⁹

In another back down with an extremist group, the Pakistan government had agreed on a peace deal with the outlawed Tehreek-i-Labbaik Pakistan (TLP) after days of violent protests in October. It was subsequently revealed that while the Prime Minister had authorised the use of force against the TLP marchers, the military leadership had advised against this.³⁰ Under the terms of the agreement, the government would unfreeze the accounts and assets of the TLP and take steps to lift the ban on it.³¹



TLP chief Saad Rizvi showered with rose petals by his supporters following his release from jail, November 18, 2021, Source: Bol News



On November 18, the TLP chief Hafiz Saad Hussain Rizvi walked out of Kot Lakhpat jail in Lahore, where he had been held since April this year under the Anti-Terrorism Act (ATA). Rizvi was released after the TLP was removed from the First Schedule of the ATA as a proscribed organisation and his name was taken off the list of proscribed individuals who are suspected of terrorism or sectarianism.³²

Encouraged by the Pakistan government's action, the Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamaat (ASWJ) and the Shia Ulema Council (SUC) have demanded a lifting of the ban on Sipah-i-Sahaba and Tehrik-e-Jafria Pakistan (TJP), respectively. While Allama Aurangzeb Farooqi of the ASWJ threatened to "protest if the government fails to accept our demand," the SUC North Punjab President Allama Sibtain Haider Sabzwari wondered if the state only understands the language of violence.³³

Extremism is a hydra-headed monster and surrendering to it has numerous implications that go beyond the security realm. Buffeted by a governance, political and economic crisis, how Pakistan handles the wave of extremism in the country will define its immediate internal stability.

Situation along the India-Pakistan Border

With the ceasefire holding, an uneasy calm prevails along the Line of Control in Jammu and Kashmir. A few infiltration attempts from Pakistan Occupied Jammu and Kashmir (PoJK) continue to be made, mainly in the Jammu sector. On November 26, the Indian army gunned down one of the most wanted guides during an infiltration bid in the Bhimbar Gali area. He was identified as Mohammad Arif, initially a resident of village Panjni in Poonch district, and who had migrated to PoJK in 1992. Arif was instrumental in facilitating infiltration by several militant groups in the twin border districts of Poonch and Rajouri.³⁴

In the past few months, there has been a resurgence of terror incidents in the Jammu region, which had been relatively peaceful in recent years. In August, the Director General of Police Dilbag Singh had said, "After the February 25 ceasefire agreement between the two DGMOs, infiltration had come down to zero, and there was no cross-border shelling either. However, unfortunately, terrorists have been infiltrating into India, especially from the Rajouri-Poonch sector". Since then, this trend has continued, including an operation in the Poonch-Mendhar sector in October, during which the Indian Army lost 11 soldiers in a firefight with the terrorists.



After the onset of winter, infiltration becomes difficult across the snow-covered routes in Kashmir. Therefore, there is a likelihood of even greater terrorist activity in the Jammu region. It was reported that Ali Babar, a Pakistani national who the Indian Army captured during an infiltration bid on September 26, had admitted before the National Investigation Agency that over 200 terrorists are waiting at different 'launch pads' in PoJK to be pushed into Jammu and Kashmir before heavy snowfall begins in December.³⁷

On November 11, a high-level delegation of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) visited the Line of Control in PoJK, where they were reportedly given a comprehensive briefing on the prevailing security environment by the Pakistani military. This was primarily a propaganda exercise, with the OIC delegates duly mouthing the 'human rights violations by India' line.³⁸ Indian External Affairs Ministry Spokesperson Arindam Bagchi was sharp in his response, "We have said on many occasions previously that we see such visits to occupied Jammu and Kashmir as interference to our internal matters."³⁹

Pakistan-China Arms Trade

In a commissioning ceremony held in Shanghai, a Type 054A/P frigate named the PNS Tughril was delivered to the Pakistan Navy. This is the first of four Type 054 frigates being constructed by China for the Pakistan Navy. The stealthy hull design of the Type 054A features sloped sides and reduced superstructure for minimising the radar cross-section. Designed primarily for anti-air warfare, the frigates are also equipped to conduct anti-surface and anti-submarine warfare missions. These will reportedly be the most advanced frigates with the Pakistan Navy.

Pakistan has also contracted for eight Type-039B Yuan Class Submarines from China. Four of these are to be built at China Shipbuilding Industry Corporation and four at the Karachi Shipyard & Engineering Works. To be completed by 2028, these inductions will almost double the size of Pakistan's submarine fleet.⁴² There are also reports that these submarines could launch the naval variant of the nuclear-capable Babur land attack cruise missile, which is under development.⁴³

Pakistan is becoming heavily dependent on arms from China. In the last five years, almost 75 per cent of Pakistan's arms imports have been from China.⁴⁴ Almost all frontline equipment now fielded by the Pakistan military is Chinese. This includes the JF-17 fighter aircraft, the Al Khalid and VT-4 tank, artillery



guns, air defence systems including the recently inducted HQ-9, strike drones, and all categories of missiles.

China has a strategic interest in arming Pakistan against India. Pakistan's conventional military capability is still not a match for India's, but arms transfers from China to Pakistan need to be closely monitored. The outgoing Indian Navy Chief, Admiral Karambir Singh, reflected this sentiment when he recently stated, "A lot of hardware is being exported to Pakistan from China, like ships and submarines. This will affect a lot the security dynamics here. We have to be prepared for this." 45

STANDOFF AT THE INDIA-CHINA LINE OF ACTUAL CONTROL (LAC)

Deadlock Continues

The deadlock at the LAC continues with no further progress in the disengagement process. After the 13th Round of military-level talks held on October 10, there were strong statements by both sides blaming each other for the failure of the talks. Against this backdrop, the 23rd meeting of the Working Mechanism for Consultation & Coordination on India-China Border Affairs (WMCC) was held on November 18 and resulted in an agreement to "hold the next (14th) round of the Senior Commanders meeting at an early date to achieve the objective of complete disengagement from all the friction points along the LAC in the Western Sector in accordance with the existing bilateral agreements and protocols." The dates of this Senior Commanders meeting are yet to be finalised.

Even if the disengagement process restarts, tensions along the border are likely to persist. A report in the Global Times noted that "although large-scale clashes are unlikely to occur in winter, small frictions may happen from time to time." The Indian Chief of Defence Staff, General Bipin Rawat, speaking at the Times Now Conclave, stated, "Disengagement is likely and will happen. But deescalation appears to be far-fetched because of the kind of infrastructure the Chinese have developed...it will take a long time."

General Rawat also called China the biggest security threat facing India. In response, the Chinese Defence Ministry Spokesman Sr. Col Wu Qian said, "Indian officials speculate on the so-called 'Chinese military threat' for no reason, which is a serious violation of the strategic guidance of the leaders of the two countries that China and India 'do not constitute a threat to each other', and incites geopolitical confrontation, is irresponsible and dangerous." These statements reflected the structural divide behind ongoing tensions.



Infrastructure and Military Capability Developments

The Indian and Chinese militaries continue to build up infrastructure and enhance their military capability along the LAC. With little possibility of deescalation in the near term, both armies are preparing for the oncoming harsh winter. It was reported that the People's Liberation Army (PLA) has carried out a full rotation of its soldiers in the forward locations as part of its winter deployment. According to sources, most of these soldiers are in their early 20s to better handle the harsh climatic conditions.⁵⁰

There is similar activity on the Indian side, with specialised winter shelters being created and logistics put in place. On November 15, the Indian Air Force and Indian Army carried out a joint airlift exercise to augment winter stocking and strengthen the supply chains in the Northern sector. The related Ministry of Defence statement read, "The effort was a real-time demonstration of the inherent heavy-lift capability of the Indian Air Force, which has played a major role in ensuring the ability to quickly respond to any contingency during the past." ⁵¹

According to Indian government sources, China has built at least eight key roads towards the LAC from the G219 highway, including roads from Kangxiwar to the Karakoram Pass in the north and other routes from the saltwater lake Tianshuihai towards the Galwan valley. There are roads connecting PLA posts both at the north and south banks of Pangong Tso, and further south, there are roads from Shiquanhe running towards Chumar. New Delhi has conveyed its concerns over the Chinese infrastructure development and a troop build-up in the region during the latest WMCC meeting. ⁵²

A village built by China in the disputed area of Longju in Arunachal Pradesh was thrust into the limelight after it found a mention in the U.S. Department of Defense report to Congress on 'Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.' The village is in an area that has been under PLA occupation since 1959, but its construction was carried out only one year ago.⁵³ Similar constructions are also being carried out in disputed areas along the Tibet-Bhutan border, and there are fears that this is being done to strengthen China's border claims.

To clarify the matter, the External Affairs Ministry Spokesperson Arindam Bagchi stated, "We have taken note of the U.S. Department of Defence' report to U.S. Congress which inter-alia also makes a reference to construction activities by Chinese side along the India-China border areas, particularly in the Eastern sector." He went on to say that "India has neither accepted such illegal occupation of our territory nor has it accepted the unjustified Chinese claims.



The government has always conveyed its strong protest to such activities through diplomatic means and will continue to do so in the future."⁵⁴

The LAC Standoff and Bilateral Ties

China has repeatedly attempted to convey that the situation at the LAC should not cause "unnecessary disruptions to bilateral relations." This view has been soundly rejected by India. Two statements by the Foreign Secretary and the External Affairs Minister during the month made this clear.

In an interactive session with industry, Foreign Secretary Harsh Vardhan Shringla noted that several rounds of border talks have taken place and some issues resolved, but until the outstanding issues are resolved, India and China cannot be "in a normal relationship mode." He said that while trade and investment ties with China continue, there is a need to "evaluate whether we are overextended in terms of our supply chains, in terms of our investment tieups, in terms of the technology that we get." Shringla added that "we need to examine all of those very carefully to see that it is in keeping with our larger strategic and security interests." ⁵⁶

The External Affairs Minister was even more forthright in his comments at the Hindustan Times Leadership Summit. Referring to China massing troops on the border, Dr. S. Jaishankar said, "in terms of bringing forces to the border, it is not an impression that we had or we thought we had an understanding. We had it in cold print in two agreements. So there is no ambiguity on that score...There were very, very clear-cut commitments not to mass forces on the border, and those commitments stand violated as of 2020 spring." ⁵⁷

Further clarifying India's stand, Dr. Jaishankar said, "as we have made clear -the state of the relationship, at the end of the day, will reflect the state of the
border. You can't have a tense, high-friction border and have great relations in
all other parts of life. It does not work that way. It is inevitable that this will sort
of spill over, it has already spilt over into other domains, and the expectation
that somehow we will contain it in a narrow sense and carry on with the rest of
life, I think, is not a realistic one."

Taking a realistic view, India-China bilateral ties will remain strained until China shows greater accommodation and flexibility on the ongoing LAC standoff which has resulted from its military aggression.



Development Assistance, Connectivity and Non-Traditional Security Issues

by

Sanjay Pulipaka

India continued with its robust development assistance programmes in the immediate neighbourhood during the month. The Indian private sector has bagged major infrastructure projects, such as port terminals and transmission lines, in the region. Going forward, India needs to adopt a more coordinated public-private approach in developing connectivity projects in the neighbourhood. With COVID-19 incidence on the decline, there has been a gradual opening up of borders between India and its neighbours, which could be impacted by the "Omicron" variant.

The United Nations has recommended the graduation of Bangladesh and Nepal from the least developed country category. Meanwhile, widespread violence and the consequent proliferation of small weapons in Myanmar is spilling into Northeast India.

India's multilateral engagements during the month were dominated by the non-traditional security agenda such as climate change, cyber security and connectivity.

Nepal

Early in the month, Indian Prime Minister (PM) Narendra Modi and the PM of Nepal Sher Bahadur Deuba met on the sidelines of COP26 in Glasgow and discussed bilateral cooperation pertaining to 'vaccines, medicines and medical equipment.⁵⁸ On November 10, continuing a long-standing tradition, Nepal Army Chief Prabhu Ram Sharma was conferred with the honorary rank of General of the Indian Army by the President of India.⁵⁹ The Nepal Army Chief interacted with India's Defence Minister Rajnath Singh and External Affairs Minister (EAM) Dr. S. Jaishankar to discuss security and defence cooperation between the two countries.⁶⁰

India continued with its robust development assistance projects in Nepal. In 2018, the Indian government had committed USD 150 million (USD 100 million as grant plus USD 50 million under a line of credit) for the post-earthquake reconstruction of 50,000 private houses. ⁶¹ On November 15, it was announced that the reconstruction of these houses was completed under the Owner Driven Reconstruction Approach in association with the Government of Nepal,



UNDP and UNOPS.⁶² In the last week of November, schools built with India's development assistance "for primarily marginalised students in Nepal were inaugurated in Dharchula district." ⁶³

People-to-people interactions between the two countries also received a fillip during the month. On November 09, the bus service between Siliguri (West Bengal) and Kathmandu resumed for the first time since the COVID-19 pandemic outbreak.⁶⁴ On November 23, to facilitate easy movement of people across the borders, India and Nepal "signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) to mutually recognise the vaccine certificate.⁶⁵" On the other hand, the Nepal government, responding to the Indian government's concerns, decided to not allow "people from third countries to travel to India by rail via the Kurtha-Jayanagar railroad.⁶⁶"



President Ram Nath Kovind conferred the Honorary Rank of General of the Indian Army on General Prabhu Ram Sharma, Chief of the Army Staff, Nepali Army at a special Investiture Ceremony held at Rashtrapati Bhavan. Source: drashtrapatibhvn



There were reports that traders from Nepal are facing considerable delays "as the Chinese side is allowing only a limited number of containers to enter Nepal". Nepal had placed an order for 40,000 metric tonnes of fertilisers from China, and only 15,000 tons were delivered in late November. November, the PLA handed over 300,000 vaccine doses, 100 units of oxygen concentrators and other medical equipment to the Nepal Army.

In mid-November, the US Assistant Secretary for South and Central Asian Affairs, Donald Lu, visited Nepal and interacted with the senior political leadership, including the Prime Minister. During these interactions, he called on Nepal to ratify the Millennium Challenge Corporation (MCC) project grant.⁷⁰ Since 2017, the MCC compact has not been ratified by various governments in Nepal, as there is a perception among some political parties that US projects undermine national sovereignty.⁷¹

With elections around the corner, shrill political rhetoric is increasing in Nepal. On November 26, the Chairman of the Communist Party of Nepal (Unified Marxist–Leninist), KP Sharma Oli, "pledged to take back the territories of Kalapani, Limpiyadhura and Lipulekh from India through dialogue if his party comes back to power."⁷² Reportedly, Nepal has sought permission to carry out census related work "in border villages - Tinkar and Changru."⁷³

Over the past few months, there have been numerous protests by the members of the legal fraternity in Nepal, including judges, demanding the resignation of the Chief Justice of the Nepal Supreme Court on charges of corruption and misuse of power. During the month, office bearers of the Nepal Bar Association and some senior advocates met PM Deuba and provided reasons for the impeachment of the Chief Justice. Moreover, there were allegations that a close relative of the Chief Justice was appointed as a minister by PM Deuba, raising questions regarding a unhealthy relationship between the Nepalese judiciary and political executive.

Bhutan

India and Bhutan agreed to open seven additional entry-exit points for trade. Trade and industry organisations on both sides organised an India-Bhutan Buyer-Seller Meet from November 16-18. The total trade between the two countries has more than doubled from USD 484 million in 2014-15 to USD 1083 million in 2020-21. 79



In the first week of November, Bhutan started exports of liquid oxygen and nitrogen from the newly inaugurated oxygen plant at Phuentsho Rabtenling industrial park in Samdrupjongkhar.⁸⁰ Interacting with the Consul General of Bhutan on November 19, the Chief Minister of Assam thanked Bhutan for oxygen supplies during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in India.⁸¹

China's territorial assertions against Bhutan are continuing. According to news reports, "China has built at least four new villages nearly three to four kilometres within disputed territory along the border with Bhutan.⁸²"

Sri Lanka

In October, Sri Lanka had banned a shipment of Chinese organic fertilisers due to the presence of harmful bacteria. On November 02, the spokesperson of China's Foreign Ministry Wang noted that "China attaches great importance to the quality of its exports" and went on to add that the fertiliser exports "had passed tests of third-party agencies." The ship carrying the consignment of Chinese organic fertilisers - the Hippo Spirit - refused to turn back with the consignment and remained in Sri Lankan waters. Meanwhile, the Commercial High Court of Sri Lanka gave an injunction prohibiting the People's Bank from making any payments to the concerned Chinese firm till further investigations are complete. Towards the end of November, the Sri Lankan Agriculture Minister reportedly stated that the Chinese firm is willing to take back the shipment and "if the talks are successful, we are willing to share 50 percent of the charges of the next shipment.



India delivers 100 tonnes of nano fertilizer to Sri Lanka. Source: <u>@ani_digital</u>



At the request of Colombo, the Indian government dispatched 100 tonnes of Nano Nitrogen fertiliser to Sri Lanka.⁸⁷ Recognising that a quick shift to organic farming has created new challenges for farmers, Sri Lanka has lifted the ban on the import of chemical fertilisers. Sri Lanka is also importing ammonium sulphate from India to meet the needs of farmers.⁸⁸

In addition to an agrarian crisis, the Sri Lankan economy is under stress, with inflation touching 9.9 percent.⁸⁹ Sri Lanka has shut down its only oil refinery for 50 days to save its fast-depleting foreign exchange.⁹⁰

The economic crisis is fuelling large scale demonstrations by the opposition parties. In a significant development, on November 10, Sri Lanka Prime Minister Mahinda Rajapaksa announced that the drafting of a new constitution has made good progress and will be ready by the year-end. ⁹¹ The debate on a new constitution will impact inter-ethnic relations in Sri Lanka, which will influence Delhi-Colombo relations as well.

Interactions between Indian and Sri Lankan leaders continued during the month. PM Modi and Sri Lankan President Gotabaya Rajapaksa had a brief interaction on the side-lines of COP26. On November 11, the India-Sri Lanka Parliamentary Friendship Group was formed, and Chamal Rajapaksa, State Minister of Home Affairs, was elected as the President of the Association. The meeting was attended by over 100 Members of Parliament, including several ministers. In the last week of November, Jeevan Thondaman, Sri Lanka's Minister of Estate Housing and Community Infrastructure, visited India and interacted with the Foreign Secretary of India.

Exchanges between defence forces also showed an upward trend during the month. On November 09, Indian Navy Chief Adm. Karambir Singh and Commander of Sri Lankan Navy V. Adm. Nishantha Ulugetenne discussed "modalities for further enhancing mutual support, interoperability, maritime cooperation on information sharing, training & other ongoing cooperation activities." Towards the end of November, the Indian Navy, along with navies of Sri Lanka and Maldives, participated in the "first-ever Colombo Security Conclave (CSC) Focused Operation to enhance maritime security in the Indian Ocean region." The exercises suggest that the three countries are keen to develop security cooperation.

The fertiliser dispute has not negatively impacted the Sri Lanka-China bilateral relationship. In an important development, the Sri Lankan government "decided to rope in China Harbour Engineering Company (CHEC) to construct the second phase of the Colombo Port's East Container Terminal (ECT)."98 It is well known that Sri Lanka Ports Authority (SLPA) was to develop the ECT in



collaboration with India and Japan.⁹⁹ Analysts have noted that the CHEC involvement will be confined to engineering, procurement and construction (EPC), and the port management will be in the hands of the SLPA.¹⁰⁰ Nonetheless, the contract to CHEC indicates consolidation of Chinese presence in Sri Lanka.

During the month, the Chinese Embassy in Sri Lanka tweeted that the "US continues to maintain about 750 military bases abroad." ¹⁰¹ This was in response to a report by the US Department of Defence (DoD) which suggested that China may operationalise a naval base in Sri Lanka. ¹⁰²

The February 2021 edition of the DPG India Strategic Review had noted that the Sri Lankan government had approved a Chinese energy project on three islands near the Jaffna peninsula, which was met with protests from Sri Lankan Tamil parties. On December 01, the Chinese Embassy in Sri Lanka announced that "Sino Soar Hybrid Technology, suspended... [its efforts to] build Hybrid Energy system in 3 northern islands Flag of Sri Lanka due to 'security concern' from a third party. 104"

The Maldives

On November 29, it was reported that the Maldives Ministry of Environment, Climate Change and Technology had contracted Sino Soar Hybrid Technology "to establish solar power plants at 12 islands in Thaa Atoll." A 35,000 square meters apron at the Velena International Airport (VIA) in the Maldives, built by Beijing Urban Construction Group (BUCG), was inaugurated in early November. 106

In a development with significant consequences for domestic politics, a three-member Supreme Court bench acquitted the former President of Maldives, Abdulla Yameen, on charges of money-laundering and embezzlement due to lack of sufficient evidence. Abdulla Yameen, who was known for his pro-China policies, can now proactively participate in the political process. In 108

The Maldives Foreign Service Act was ratified during the month, and it provides for a separate foreign service and defines an organisational framework to conduct external engagement. The Maldives government launched a vigorous response to contain the 'India Out' campaign. Mariya Ahmed Didi, the defence minister of Maldives, paid a six-day visit to India in the last week of November. In her interactions with the media, she pointed out that while social media bots are carrying out the 'India Out' campaign, her compatriots do not support the campaign. Earlier, after examining agreements between



Indian and Maldives defence forces, a Parliamentary Committee on National Security stated that the agreements do not contain any clauses of concern. Responding to allegations that the relationship with India undermines national security and sovereignty, the Maldives' Ministry of Foreign Affairs, in a statement on November 17, noted that "false allegations regarding ties with one of the country's key bilateral partners, are misguided and unsubstantiated." The statement also termed India as the "closest ally and a trusted neighbour."

In a related development, the Indian Navy Chief, Adm. Karambir Singh, announced that India, Sri Lanka and the Maldives will soon exchange intelligence to tackle terrorism and drug trafficking in the Indian Ocean Region (IOR). ¹¹⁵

With 211,062 visitors, Indian tourists accounted for almost 23 per cent of total tourist arrivals in the Maldives. ¹¹⁶ The uptick in tourist arrivals has also resulted in improved economic performance. ¹¹⁷

Bangladesh

During the month, the Indian High Commissioner to Bangladesh handed over a multi-purpose community hall, life support ambulances and a multi-storeyed academic building in the northern districts of Dinajpur and Rangpur, as part of India's development assistance. ¹¹⁸ In terms of infrastructure projects, a 400kV double circuit transmission line project from Barapukuria to Bogura (120km) will be built by Tata Projects and will be funded by EXIM Bank India under the Indian Line of Credit. ¹¹⁹

Domestic law and order issues continue to impact the bilateral relationship between India and Bangladesh. While in October there were attacks on Hindu places of worship, in the first week of November, there were reports that Buddhist places of worship were targeted in the Teknaf region in Bangladesh. The attacks prompted protests by various Buddhist organisations in Tripura, India. Further, regulating the cross-border movement of people and goods has been a source of friction between the two countries. Two nationals of Bangladesh and an Indian national were killed by the Indian Border Security Force (BSF) on the border in the Cooch-Bihar district. The shooting reportedly happened as 'self-defence' during an alleged scuffle between cattle smugglers and the BSF. 122

On November 22, speaking at the Bangladesh High Commission in New Delhi, India's Defence Minister Rajnath Singh stated the bilateral relationship is expanding into "new and emerging areas like nuclear technology, IT, innovation and blue economy." 123



On November 24, the United Nations recommended the graduation of Bangladesh from the least developed country category and provided for a five-year preparatory period. Congratulating Bangladesh for its economic achievements, India's Commerce and Industry Minister Piyush Goyal called for enhanced bilateral trade and promised that "India stands shoulder to shoulder with the country's leadership and people in their development journey." 125

Bangladesh has made impressive economic gains that may have a positive political spin-off for the ruling establishment. During the month, the PM Hasina led Awami League Party registered significant victories in the elections to rural councils. These results put PM Hasina in a better position for the general elections scheduled for 2023. 127



"French President Emmanuel Macron and Bangladeshi Prime Minister Sheikh Hasina stand outside the Elysee Palace in Paris, France, November 9, 2021." Source: Reuters

Bangladesh is diversifying its defence partnerships. During discussions between PM Sheikh Hasina and UK PM Boris Johnson, on the sidelines of COP26 in Glasgow, Bangladesh agreed, in principle, to buy five naval ships from the UK. During PM Hasina's visit to France on November 09, a Letter of Intent was concluded aimed at "stepping up cooperation in the area of defence equipment. PM Hasina also called on French business persons to invest in Bangladesh.



There were reports during the month that some of the defence equipment (naval frigates and trainer aircraft) that Bangladesh had acquired from China may either be defective or poor in quality.¹³¹

Myanmar

In the recent past, there has been a dramatic increase in violence in the Chin State, Sagaing and Magwe regions of Myanmar. Armed clashes have been reported between the Chin Defense Force (CDF)/Chin National Front (CNF), which is aligned with National Unity Government (NUG), and the Tatmadaw. Reports indicate that there has been large-scale destruction of various townships in Chin and "thousands of people in the Sagaing Region were displaced due to intensification of the conflict." Concerned with the military build-up in Sagaing as well as Magway regions and growing violence in Chin State, on November 08 the European Union High Representative called for "an immediate cessation of all hostilities and the disproportionate use of force. On November 10, the 15 members of the UN Security Council "expressed deep concern at the recent violence across Myanmar...[and] called for an immediate cessation of violence and to ensure the safety of civilians.

The prospect of a negotiated settlement between the Tatmadaw and the NLD looks increasingly bleak. While a military court's verdict is awaited on NLD leader Suu Kyi, who was arrested on corruption and electoral fraud charges, new corruption cases were filed against her. In the absence of a new breakthrough political initiative, violence will continue to mar the political process in the country.

Further, there are signs of growing coordination between ethnic armed forces and the people's defence forces; joint defence committees have been created. The prospect of increased defections from the Tatmadaw and other security agencies is gaining momentum. Thus far, it is estimated that about 2,000 soldiers and police officers may have defected to join the civil disobedience movement. A New York Times report notes that for the "first time in its 67-year history, the Myanmar Defense Services Academy, the country's equivalent of West Point, was not able to fill the seats for this year's freshman class. Tather, the Tatmadaw is suffering significant losses in sporadic armed violence with reportedly "1,300 soldiers killed and 463 injured in clashes with civilian resistance groups". In late November, the Chief Minister for Sagaing Region was targeted twice within a week.





ASEAN-China Special Summit to Commemorate the 30th Anniversary of ASEAN-China Dialogue Relations. Source: <u>ASEAN</u>

A special summit to commemorate 30 years of the ASEAN-China Dialogue was held on November 22, 2021. Myanmar's military leadership was not invited to this important meeting of the ASEAN regional framework. Reportedly, Beijing made attempts to convince ASEAN member states to allow the participation of Myanmar in the commemorative summit deliberations. However, some of the Southeast Asian countries such as "Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore and Brunei rejected China's bid to include Min Aung Hlaing in the China-ASEAN summit."142 As the summit meeting drew closer, there was a possibility that Myanmar's Ambassador to Beijing may participate in the Summit meeting. However, as the Malaysian foreign minister observed, "all nine ASEAN countries agreed with China that Myanmar's ambassador to Beijing will be Myanmar's representative at the Summit this morning... [however] we did not receive any final confirmation (from Myanmar), and so the Summit went ahead without Myanmar's attendance. 143" Reportedly, the Myanmar military was opposed to the regional organisation's attempts to define the contours of its participation in the regional framework. ASEAN's response to developments in Myanmar may also have surprised China. By refusing to allow the Myanmar military a seat at the table, some Southeast Asian countries have demonstrated the limits to Chinese influence.

The growing violence in Myanmar has a spillover effect in India. For instance, on November 13, an Assam Rifles convoy was ambushed by the Revolutionary People's Front (RPF) in Manipur, which resulted in the death of seven persons, including a Colonel and his family members. ¹⁴⁵ In addition, there have been



reports of "increased inflow of illegal Chinese-made weapons like AK-47 assault rifles, machine guns, anti-tank mines and grenades into Myanmar, which are also making their way to Indian insurgent groups." 146

Middle East: Energy and the Security Dynamic

The upward trajectory in India's relations with its extended western neighbours continued during the month. Specifically, India's engagement on energy issues with Middle Eastern partners acquired greater salience. During his visit to the UAE, India's Union Minister for Petroleum and Natural Gas, Hardeep Singh Puri, inaugurated the India Pavilion at the Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition & Conference (ADIPEC) 2021.¹⁴⁷ He also interacted with the UAE's Minister of Energy as well as Minister of Industry & Advanced Technology. 148 Referring to high oil prices, he noted that "this is not a case of supplies not being available – there are 5 million barrels a day of (oil) supplies which have not been released for whatever reason. 149" With OPEC and its allies reluctant to increase production, there are growing concerns that a spike in oil prices may hamper the economic revival of many leading economies. The US, along with India, released stocks from their strategic oil reserves in an attempt to bring down global oil prices. 150 Meanwhile, Iran's Ambassador to India stated that Tehran has "no problem in exporting oil and gas, petrochemical and even non-oil goods" to India. 151



EAM Jaishankar interacted with the Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Sheikh Mohammed bin Zayed Al Nahyan. Source: @DrSJaishankar



On November 10, in his interactions with the Secretary-General of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), India's EAM Dr. S. Jaishankar called for increased FDI from "sovereign wealth funds in GCC countries" and both leaders "decided to convene the next India-GCC Troika Political Dialogue at an early date." Subsequently, in mid-November, EAM Jaishankar, during his visit to the UAE, interacted with the Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi and called for deepening of strategic partnership between the two countries. During an interaction at the India Pavilion at Dubai Expo 2020, EAM Jaishankar noted that "India, UAE, US, and Israel – also termed as West Asian Quad – will be meeting in the coming weeks." 154

On November 02, on the sidelines of COP26, the Indian Prime Minister interacted with Israeli Prime Minister Naftali Bennett and discussed "expanding cooperation in areas of high-technology and innovation." As a follow-up, on November 09, Israel's Directorate of Defense Research and Development (DDR&D) and India's Defence Research and Development Organisation (DRDO) signed a Bilateral Innovation Agreement (BIA) "to promote innovation and accelerated R&D in startups and MSMEs of both countries for the development of dual-use technologies." Indian Army Chief Gen. M. M. Naravane visited Israel from November 15 to 19, to strengthen bilateral defence ties. He interacted with "IDF Chief of Staff Lt. Gen. Aviv Kohavi and visited the IDF's Ground Forces Headquarters."

India's defence diplomacy was also active with other countries in the region. In late November, India's Chief of Air Staff, V.R. Chaudhari, paid a 5-day visit to Egypt. 158

The construction of secret facilities at the Abu Dhabi port by China was reportedly halted after concern was expressed by the United States. A senior UAE diplomat clarified that his country "never had an agreement, plan, talks or intention to host a Chinese military base or outpost of any kind." These developments suggest that China is eager to expand its military footprint in the Middle East.

The talks between Iran and major powers (China, France, Germany, Russia, and the United Kingdom) regarding the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) were resumed in Austria on November 29. 160 There is a perception that Iran is making maximalist demands by insisting that "talks should be all about the US lifting sanctions...with guarantees a future US government would not pull out of the deal. 161"



India and the United States

On November 08, at the India-US Defense Technology and Trade Initiative Industry Collaboration Forum (DICF) Virtual Expo, both sides resolved to "securing supply chains in critical sectors such as semiconductors." On November 09, at the 11th meeting of the Defence Technology and Trade Initiative (DTTI), India and the US "firmed up an agreement for developing an air-launched unmanned aerial vehicle." 163

Katherine Tai, the US Trade Representative (USTR), visited India to promote bilateral trade and investment. On November 23, India and the United States held the Twelfth Ministerial level Trade Policy Forum (TPF) in New Delhi. At the forum, Minister Piyush Goyal and USTR Katherine Tai "agreed that the TPF Working Groups on agriculture, non-agriculture goods, services, investment, and intellectual property should be re-activated in order to address issues of mutual concern on an ongoing basis. 165"

On November 24, the USTR and India's Ministry of Finance reached an agreement on Digital Services Taxes (DST) issues. ¹⁶⁶ The agreement mandates that both countries will not impose "new digital services taxes before the OECD tax deal is implemented by the end of 2023." ¹⁶⁷ The USTR will, in return, terminate "its trade retaliation case against India." ¹⁶⁸

India continued to face the prospect of US sanctions under Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA) for receiving deliveries of the S-400 missile system from Russia. In October, Senator Ted Cruz introduced legislation to exempt Quad countries "from the US sanctions that would undermine unity against China." ¹⁶⁹ US Senators Mark Warner and John Cornyn have called on the Biden administration not to sanction India under the CAATSA. A US Congressional delegation, led by Senator John Cornyn, interacted with Prime Minister Narendra Modi on November 13.¹⁷⁰

Russia

India and Russia participated in multiple platforms to address regional security and economic issues. On November 10, India hosted a meeting of senior security officials on Afghanistan, which witnessed participation from Russia, Iran and the five Central Asian Republics. ¹⁷¹ At the Meeting of the SCO Heads of Government Council on November 25, EAM Dr. S. Jaishankar reiterated India's commitment to deepen "the multilateral cooperation in the areas of climate change, security, trade and culture... [and called] for a reformed and invigorated multilateralism to reflect current realities." ¹⁷² During the month, with India's backing, Russia became dialogue partner in the IORA. ¹⁷³



EAM Jaishankar chaired the 18th Meeting of the Foreign Ministers of Russia, India and China (RIC) on November 26.¹⁷⁴ In a Joint Communique, the Ministers reiterated that a "multi-polar and rebalanced world based on the sovereign equality of nations and respect for international law and reflecting contemporary realities requires strengthening and reforming of the multilateral system."¹⁷⁵ However, there is growing scepticism regarding the utility of the RIC forum given China's persistent territorial assertions on the Indian border and its unwillingness to recognise the multipolarity of Asia. On the other hand, during the month, the Russia-China partnership consolidated with joint air patrols, closer military ties and increased defence cooperation.¹⁷⁶ In November, Moscow and Beijing agreed to collaborate to build a multipurpose heavy helicopter.¹⁷⁷

Multilateralism

Four themes – climate change, digital security, connectivity and peacekeeping – dominated India's multilateral engagements during the month.

First, articulating India's national statement at the COP26 Summit in Glasgow on November 02, PM Modi pointed out that "despite having 17 per cent of the world's population, India's emissions amounted to only 5 per cent in total global emissions." At the Summit, India committed to "meet 50 per cent of its energy requirements from renewable energy by 2030" and achieve Net Zero emissions by 2070. The Indian PM also expressed India's full support for the 'Infrastructure for Resilient Island States '(IRIS). Further, he launched the "One Sun, One World, One Grid" initiative, which seeks to reduce "the carbon footprint and cost of energy" by ensuring "clean energy from a world-wide grid" is always available. 181

Second, at the Sydney Dialogue on November 18, PM Modi outlined the important digital transformations taking place in India, which include "building most extensive public information infrastructure... and investing in developing indigenous capabilities in telecom technology such as 5G and 6G." He also called on democracies to work together "to prevent manipulation of public opinions, to develop technical and governance standards and to create standards and norms for data governance." 183

Third, on November 25, addressing the 20th Meeting of the SCO Council of Heads of Government, EAM Dr. S. Jaishankar called for the inclusion of the "Chabahar port in the framework of International North-South Transport Corridor (INSTC)... [and reiterated] India's commitment to cooperate, plan, invest and build physical and digital connectivity in the SCO region." ¹⁸⁴



And finally, the UN's Under Secretary General for Peace Operations, Jean-Pierre Lacroix, thanked India for its support to UN peacekeeping operations, acknowledging its capacity to provide qualified peacekeepers. Speaking on Women, Peace and Security, India's Deputy Permanent Representative to the UN stated that India had deployed about 3,000 women police officers in around 24 UN peacekeeping operations. 186



ENDNOTES

India's Neighbourhood - The Arc of Instability

- ¹ Business Insider. "A Former UN Worker in Afghanistan Faces the Heartbreaking Choice to Sell His Young Daughter into Marriage for \$1,200, so His Other Children Won't Starve." Accessed December 1, 2021. https://www.businessinsider.in/international/news/a-former-un-worker-in-cs csafghanistan-faces-the-heartbreaking-choice-to-sell-his-young-daughter-into-marriage-for-1200-so-his-other-children-wont-starve/articleshow/87951484 cms
- ²" U.N. Envoy: Afghanistan on Brink of Humanitarian Catastrophe | Time." Accessed December 1, 2021. https://time.com/6121103/un-afghanistan-humanitarian-catastrophe/.
- ³ Goldbaum, Christina. "Afghan Economy Nears Collapse as Pressure Builds to Ease U.S. Sanctions." The Economic Times, November 27, 2021. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/business/afghan-economy-nears-collapse-as-pressure-builds-to-ease-u-s-sanctions/articleshow/87943526.cms?from=mdr.
- ⁴ Landay, Jonathan, and Andrea Shalal. "World Bank Works to Redirect Frozen Funds to Afghanistan for Humanitarian Aid Only -Sources." Reuters, November 30, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/markets/rates-bonds/exclusive-world-bank-works-redirect-frozen-funds-afghanistan-humanitarian-aid-2021-11-29/.
- 5 Ibid
- ⁶ The Indian Express. "Explained: Why Taliban Has Banned Foreign Currency; What It Means for Afghanistan Economy," November 4, 2021. https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/why-taliban-banned-foreign-currency-what-it-means-for-afghanistan-economy-7606284/.
- ⁷" Afghanistan's Opium Production Continues To Rise, UN Report Says." RFE/RL, 10:31:46Z, sec. Afghanistan. https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/afghanistan-opium-production-rising/31565797.html.
 - ⁸ "Biggest Drug Haul: How 3 Tonnes of Heroin Worth Rs 20,000 Crore Seized in Gujarat | Ahmedabad News Times of India." Accessed December 6, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/ahmedabad/haul-of-infamy-3-tonnes-of-heroin-seized/articleshow/86378497.cms.
- ⁹⁴ Afghanistan's Taliban Premier Gives First Speech To Nation." RFE/RL, 09:02:10Z, sec. Afghanistan. https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/31582916.html.
- ¹⁰ The Express Tribune. "Taliban Set up Military Tribunal to Enforce Shariah Law," November 11, 2021. http://tribune.com.pk/story/2328934/taliban-set-up-military-tribunal-to-enforce-shariah-law-in-afghanistan.
- ¹¹44 Afghanistan: Taliban Unveil New Rules Banning Women in TV Dramas." BBC News, November 21, 2021, sec. Asia. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-59368488.
- ¹² France-Presse, Agence. "Hazara Elders Pledge Support for Taliban." The Hindu. November 25, 2021, sec. International. https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/hazara-elders-pledge-support-for-taliban/article37692141.ece.
- ¹³" Afghan Shi'ite Militia Battles Taliban, Raising Sectarian Fears." Reuters, November 3, 2018, sec. Emerging Markets. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-security-idUSKCN1N80FC.
- ¹⁴ NDTV.com. "19 Killed, 50 Injured In ISIS Terrorist Attack On Kabul Military Hospital." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/afghanistan-crisis-19-killed-50-injured-in-isis-terrorist-attack-on-kabul-military-hospital-2597680.
- ¹⁵ Hindustan Times. "Islamic State Expanding to Nearly All Afghan Provinces, Taliban Unable to Control, Warns UN Envoy," November 18, 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/islamic-state-expanding-to-nearly-all-afghan-provinces-warns-un-envoy-101637199809017.html.
- ¹⁶ George, Susannah. "Taliban Sends Hundreds of Fighters to Eastern Afghanistan to Wage War against Islamic State." Washington Post. Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/11/22/taliban-isis-afghanistan/.
- 174 Delhi Declaration on Afghanistan." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/34491/Delhi_Declaration_on_Afghanistan.
- ¹⁸ Quint, The. "A Spoiler Can't Be Peacemaker": Pak NSA to Skip India's Meet on Afghanistan." TheQuint, November 3, 2021. https://www.thequint.com/news/india/a-spoiler-cant-be-peacemaker-pakistan-nsa-refuses-to-attend-indias-meet-on-afghanistan.
- ¹⁹ Staff, Scroll. "China Says It Will Not Attend Delhi Meeting on Afghanistan Due to 'Scheduling Reasons." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://scroll.in/latest/1010168/china-says-it-will-not-attend-delhi-meeting-on-afghanistan-due-to-scheduling-reasons.
- ²⁰India Today Web Desk New Delhi. "Shows Its Attitude": India Raps Pakistan for Skipping NSA Meet on Afghanistan." India Today. Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-slams-pakistan-nsa-level-afghanistan-1875666-2021-11-11.
- ²¹ The Indian Express. "Will Favourably Consider: Pakistan PM Imran Khan on Wheat from India to Kabul," November 13, 2021. https://indianexpress.com/article/india/afghanistan-food-crisis-india-wheat-transport-taliban-rule-7620424/
- ²² The Express Tribune. "Pakistan, India Reach Compromise on Wheat Shipment," December 3, 2021. http://tribune.com.pk/story/2332273/pakistan-india-reach-compromise-on-wheat-shipment-to-afghanistan.



- ²³ Khan, Nadir Guramani | Tahir. "Complete Ceasefire Agreed between Govt and TTP: Fawad Chaudhry." DAWN.COM, November 8, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1656804.
- ²⁴" Afghan Taliban 'Mediating 'Talks between Pakistan and TTP." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/15/afghan-taliban-mediating-pakistan-ttp-talks.
- ²⁵ Husain, Fahd. "PM Allowed Force Use, but Military Opposed It." DAWN.COM, November 10, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1657060.
- ²⁶ Rana, Muhammad Amir. "Negotiating with Militants." DAWN.COM, November 14, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1658008.
- ²⁷ Imran, Urooj. "Truce with TTP Will It Be Different This Time Around?" DAWN.COM, November 6, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1656134.
- ²⁸ The Express Tribune. "TTP Wants 'Political Office 'in Third Country," November 20, 2021. http://tribune.com.pk/story/2330336/ttp-wants-political-office-in-third-country.
- ²⁹" Pakistan, TTP Negotiating Seventh Peace Pact." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/907262-pakistan-ttp-negotiating-seventh-peace-pact.
- ³⁰ Husain, Fahd. "PM Allowed Force Use, but Military Opposed It." DAWN.COM, November 10, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1657060.
- 31 Gabol, Imran. "TLP Chief Saad Hussain Rizvi Released from Jail." DAWN.COM, November 18, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1658810.
- 32 Thic
- ³³⁴ Removal of Ban on Sipah-i-Sahaba, Tehrik-e-Jafria Demanded." Accessed December 3, 2021. https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/907277-removal-of-ban-on-sipah-i-sahaba-tehrik-e-jafria-demanded.
- ³⁴ Excelsior, Daily. "Wanted for 3 Decades; Guide, Facilitator of Infiltration Bids Killed in Poonch." November 26, 2021. https://www.dailyexcelsior.com/wanted-for-3-decades-guide-facilitator-of-infiltration-bids-killed-in-poonch/.
- ³⁵ Hindustan Times. "15 Years on, Terrorism Rearing Its Head in Jammu Again," August 14, 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/cities/chandigarh-news/15-years-on-terrorism-rearing-its-head-in-jammu-again-101628881617371.html.
- ³⁶⁴ Jammu and Kashmir Encounters | Search Operation Continues in Poonch-Rajouri Forest Areas to Track down Terrorists." The Hindu. October 16, 2021, sec. Other States. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/jammu-and-kashmir-encounters-search-operation-continues-in-poonch-rajouri-forest-areas-to-track-down-terrorists/article37017928.ece.
- 37 "Arrested Pak Terrorist Reveals ISI Support in Infiltration Bids." dtNext.in, November 11, 2021. https://www.dtnext.in/News/National/2021/11/11214849/1328349/Arrested-Pak-terrorist-reveals-ISI-support-in-infiltration-.vpf.
- ³⁸ Naqash, Tariq. "OIC Team Visits LoC to Observe Situation." DAWN.COM, August 8, 2021. https://www.dawn.com/news/1639400.
- 39:4 India Criticises OIC Delegation's Visit to PoK." The Times of India, November 11, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-criticises-oic-delegations-visit-to-pok/articleshow/87653263.cms.
- ⁴⁰ The Express Tribune. "China Hands over Advance Warship to Pakistan," November 9, 2021. http://tribune.com.pk/story/2328583/china-hands-over-advance-warship-to-pakistan.
- ⁴¹ Type 054A (Jiangkai-II) Class Missile Frigates, China." Accessed December 4, 2021. https://www.navaltechnology.com/projects/type-054a-jiangkai-ii-class-frigate/.
- ⁴² Sutton, H. I. "Pakistan's New Type-039B AIP Submarines: Image Shows Shipyard Expansion." Naval News (blog), October 6, 2020. https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2020/10/pakistans-new-chinese-aip-submarines-image-shows-karachi-site/.
- ⁴³ Bajwa, Ramandeep. "Pakistan to Get Eight Chinese Submarines Capable of Firing Land-Attack Missiles," July 17, 2018. https://www.ibtimes.co.in/pakistan-get-eight-chinese-submarines-capable-firing-land-attack-missiles-775174.
- ⁴⁴ SIPRI Arms Transfers Database. https://armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/html/export_values.php
- ⁴⁵ Singh, Anushree. "China's Military Hardware Export to Pak Will Affect Region's Security Dynamics: Navy Chief Karambir Singh." The Economic Times, November 25, 2021. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/chinas-military-hardware-export-to-pak-will-affect-regions-security-dynamics-navy-chief-karambir-singh/articleshow/87907294.cms?from=mdr.
- 46·· 23rd Meeting of the Working Mechanism for Consultation & Coordination on India-China Border Affairs." Accessed December 5, 2021. https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/34515/23rd_Meeting_of_the_Working_Mechanism_for_Consultation__Coordination_on_IndiaChina_Border_Affairs.
- ⁴⁷⁴ PLA at China-India Border Has Upgraded Logistics to Brave Winter Global Times." Accessed December 5, 2021. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202111/1238568.shtml.
- 48" China Biggest Security Threat, Says General Bipin Rawat." The Times of India, November 13, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/china-biggest-security-threat-says-general-bipin-rawat/articleshow/87675595.cms.



- ⁴⁹ Press Trust of India Beijing, "China Objects to CDS Bipin Rawat's Remarks Calling Beijing 'biggest Security Threat' to India." India Today. Accessed December 5, 2021. https://www.indiatoday.in/world/story/china-protest-india-cds-bipin-rawat-beijing-biggest-security-threat-1880955-2021-11-26.
- ⁵⁰ Philip, Snehesh Alex. "PLA 'fully Rotates 'Troops as China & India Both Beef up Presence in Eastern Ladakh for Winter." ThePrint (blog), November 23, 2021. https://theprint.in/defence/pla-fully-rotates-troops-as-china-indiaboth-beef-up-presence-in-eastern-ladakh-for-winter/770414/.
- ⁵¹ Bhalla, Abhishek. "Operation Hercules: Army, IAF Prepare for Winter Deployment amid Ladakh Standoff." India Today. Accessed December 5, 2021. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/ladakh-standoff-china-indian-army-air-force-operation-hercules-1877909-2021-11-17.
- News18. "China Scaling Up Border Infra, Redeploys Forces in Depth Areas Amid LAC Stand-Off," December 1, 2021. https://www.news18.com/news/india/china-scaling-up-border-infra-redeploys-forces-in-depth-areas-amid-lac-stand-off-4506092.html.
- 53 Singh, Rahul. "China Built Village in Area Held by PLA for Decades, Say Officials." Hindustan Times, November 9, 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/china-built-village-in-area-held-by-pla-for-decades-say-officials-101636469887998.html.
- ⁵⁴ Firstpost. "India Has Not Accepted China's Illegal Occupation or Unjustified Claims: MEA on Pentagon Report," November 11, 2021. https://www.firstpost.com/india/we-have-taken-note-of-us-report-on-chinese-construction-activities-mea-10130191.html.
- ⁵⁵⁴ Border Row Must Not Be Allowed to Affect India Ties, Says China." The Times of India, July 16, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/border-row-must-not-be-allowed-to-affect-india-ties-says-china/articleshow/84459425.cms.
- ⁵⁶ India Assessing Ties with China in Areas Relating to Trade: Shringla | India News Times of India." Accessed December 5, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-assessing-ties-with-china-in-areas-relating-to-trade-shringla/articleshow/87893967.cms.
- 57 NDTV.com. "State Of Ties Will Reflect State Of Border: Foreign Minister On China." Accessed December 5, 2021. https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/state-of-relationship-will-reflect-state-of-border-eam-on-ties-with-china-2634878.

Development Assistance, Connectivity and Non-Traditional Security Issues

- 58 "Prime Minister's meeting with Prime Minister of Nepal on the sidelines of COP26 in Glasgow, UK," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/pressreleases.htm?dtl/34473/Prime_Ministers_meeting_with_Prime_Minister_of_Nepal_on_the_sidelines_of_COP26_in _Glasgow_UK
- 59 "Nepal Army Chief Sharma conferred with honorary rank of general of Indian Army," The Kathmandu Post, November 10, 2021, available at https://kathmandupost.com/national/2021/11/10/nepal-army-chief-sharma-conferred-with-honorary-rank-of-general-of-indian-army
- ⁶⁰ Bhavya Sukheja, "Rajnath Singh Meets Nepal's Army Chief; Discusses Bilateral Defence & Security Cooperation," Republic World, November 12, 2021, available at https://www.republicworld.com/world-news/rest-of-the-world-news/rajnath-singh-meets-nepals-army-chief-discusses-bilateral-defence-and-security-cooperation.html
- ⁶¹ "Closing ceremony and Lessons Learnt workshop on reconstruction of 50,000 Government of India funded houses in Gorkha and Nuwakot districts of Nepal," Embassy of India, Kathmandu, November 15, 2021, available at https://www.indembkathmandu.gov.in/news_letter_detail/?id=228
- 62 Ihid
- 63 "Schools built with India's financial assistance inaugurated in Nepal," The New Indian Express, November 29, 2021, available at https://www.newindianexpress.com/world/2021/nov/29/schools-built-with-indias-financial-assistance-inaugurated-in-nepal-2389537.html
- ⁶⁴ "India-Nepal Bus Service Halted Due to Covid Resumes After Over a Year," The Print, November 10, 2021, available at https://theprint.in/diplomacy/india-nepal-bus-service-halted-due-to-covid-resumes-after-over-a-year/763881/
- 65 "Memorandum of Understanding for reciprocal recognition of COVID vaccination certificate," Embassy of India, Kathmandu, Nepal, November 23, 2021, available at https://www.indembkathmandu.gov.in/news_letter_detail/?id=232
- 66 "Nepal not to allow third country nationals to travel to India via rail," Times of India, Novembe 23, 2021, available at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/travel/travel-news/nepal-not-to-allow-third-country-nationals-to-travel-to-india-via-rail/as87781432.cms
- ⁶⁷ "Nepali importers suffer as China continues to hold up shipments," The Kathmandu Post, December 01, 2021, available at https://kathmandupost.com/money/2021/12/01/nepali-importers-suffer-as-china-continues-to-hold-up-shipments
- ⁶⁸ "40,000 metric tonnes of fertilizer imported from China yet to arrive in Nepal," Khabarhub, October 8, 2021, available at https://english.khabarhub.com/2021/08/214207/



- ⁶⁹ "Chinese army provides 300,000 Covid-19 vaccine doses to Nepal army," PTI, November 08, 2021, available at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/south-asia/chinese-army-provides-300000-covid-19-vaccine-doses-to-nepal-army/articleshow/87591262.cms
- 70 "US official tells Nepal leaders to make a decision on the MCC deal at the earliest," Onlinekhabar, November 19, 2021, available at https://english.onlinekhabar.com/us-nepal-decide-mcc-deal.html
- 71 "Conflicting claims by ruling leaders complicate MCC ratification," The Kathmandu Post, November 09, 2021, available at https://kathmandupost.com/politics/2021/11/09/conflicting-claims-by-ruling-leaders-complicate-mcc-ratification
- 72 "Will 'take back' Kalapani, Limpiyadhura, Lipulekh from India through dialogue if CPN-UML comes back to power: Oli," The Hindu, November 27, 2021, available at https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/will-take-back-kalapani-limpiyadhura-lipulekh-from-india-through-dialogue-if-cpn-uml-comes-back-to-power-oli/article37715899.ece
- 73 "Nepal Awaiting Clearance from India to Conduct Census in Border Villages," NDTV, November 28, 2021, available at https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/nepal-awaiting-clearance-from-india-to-conduct-census-in-border-villages-2628115
- ⁷⁴ "Master of Roster controversy in Nepal Supreme Court; judges demand resignation of CJ Cholendra Shumsher Rana," Bar and Bench, November 25, 2021, available at
 - https://www.barandbench.com/news/master-of-roster-controversy-nepal-supreme-court-judges-demand-resignation-cj-cholendra-shumsher-rana
- 75 "Lawyers press for CJ's impeachment," The Himalayan, November 27, 2021 https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/lawyers-press-for-cjs-impeachment
- ⁷⁶ Charan Prasai, "The real story in Nepal's Supreme Court debacle," Nepali Times, November 8, 2021 https://www.nepalitimes.com/opinion/the-real-story-in-nepals-supreme-court-debacle/
- 77 "India, Bhutan to have 7 more entry and exit points for trade: Govt," Business Standard, November 3, 2021, available at
 - $https://www.business-standard.com/article/economy-policy/india-bhutan-to-have-7-more-entry-and-exit-points-for-trade-govt-121110301690_1.html$
- 78 "India-Bhutan buyers sellers meet to build on trade ties," UNI, November 16, 2021, available at http://www.uniindia.com/india-bhutan-buyers-sellers-meet-to-build-on-trade-ties/business-economy/news/2565417.html
- ⁷⁹ "India-Bhutan to have seven additional entry/exit points for trade," PIB, November 03, 2021, available at https://pib.gov.in/PressReleaseIframePage.aspx?PRID=1769254
- 80 Kelzang Wangchuk, "New plant to export oxygen to India beginning next week," Kuensel, October 29, 2021, available at https://kuenselonline.com/new-plant-to-export-oxygen-to-india-beginning-next-week/
- 81 Himanta Biswa Sarma, Twitter, November, 19, 2021 https://twitter.com/himantabiswa/status/1461705637222490118?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw%7Ctwcamp%5Etweetembed% 7Ctwterm%5E1461705637222490118%7Ctwgr%5E%7Ctwcon%5Es1_6ref_url=https%3A%2F%2Findianexpress.com%2F article%2Fnorth-east-india%2Fassam%2Fassam-bhutan-medical-seats-reservation-7636292%2F
- 82 "More evidence of China building villages in disputed areas along borders with India, Bhutan," Hindustan Times, November 18, 2021, available at
 - https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/more-evidence-of-china-building-villages-in-disputed-areas-along-borders-with-india-bhutan-101637254142996.html
- ⁸³ "China takes the quality of its exports seriously: FM spokesperson," Global Times, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202111/1237967.shtml
- 84 Anbarasan Ethirajan, "Ship-load of 'toxic' Chinese fertilizer causes diplomatic stink," BBC, November 13, 2021, availablea at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-59202309?fbclid=IwAR3Rc0aesuYJXaEJadp5ANCp7S3LqKqqlt12-VBbAGxz6OvMINdxVEsiDwo
- 85 "Court extends injunction against Qingdao Chinese fertilizer Company," Colombo Page, November 20, 2021, available at
 - http://www.colombopage.com/archive_21B/Nov20_1637348308CH.php; also see "Qingdao Seawin says they are unaware of an agreement to reclaim Chinese manure and ship fresh manure" https://www.aayubo.com/news/Qingdao-Seawin-says-they-are-unaware-of-an-agreement-to-reclaim-Chinese-manure-and-ship-fresh-manure-abosN28355y
- ⁸⁶ "Dispute over Chinese organic fertiliser: Govt. backs down," The Sunday Times, November 21, 2021 https://www.sundaytimes.lk/211121/news/dispute-over-chinese-organic-fertiliser-govt-backs-down-462783.html
- ⁸⁷ "India sends in 100 tonne fertiliser to Sri Lanka amid Colombo's row with China over contamination," WION, November 06, 2021, available at https://www.wionews.com/india-news/india-sends-in-100-tonne-fertiliser-to-sri-lanka-amid-colombos-row-with-china-over-contamination-427106
- ⁸⁸ Samyak Pandey, "Sri Lanka junks organic farming 6 months after overnight ban on chemical fertiliser imports," The Print, November 03, 2021, available at https://theprint.in/world/sri-lanka-junks-organic-farming-6-months-after-overnight-ban-on-chemical-fertiliser-imports/761250 /



- ⁸⁹ "Sri Lanka retail inflation jumps to 9.9% in Nov, near decade high," Reuters, November 30, 2021, available at https://www.reuters.com/markets/stocks/sri-lanka-retail-inflation-jumps-99-nov-near-decade-high-2021-11-30/
- ⁹⁰ Sri Lanka shuts only oil refinery for 50 days amid severe dollar crisis, Business Standard, November 15, 2021, https://www.business-standard.com/article/international/sri-lanka-shuts-only-oil-refinery-for-50-days-amid-severe-dollar-crisis-121111501409_1.html
- 91 "Sri Lanka PM confirms new draft constitution will be ready by end 2021," Economy Next, November 10, 2021, available at https://economynext.com/sri-lanka-pm-confirms-new-draft-constitution-will-be-ready-by-end-2021-87800/
- 92 "Sri Lankan President's "Pleasant Encounter" With PM Modi In Glasgow," NDTV, November 02, 2021, https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/sri-lankan-president-gotabaya-rajapaksas-pleasant-encounter-with-pm-modi-in-glasgow-2597581
- 93 "Establishment of India- Sri Lanka Parliamentary Friendship Association in the 9th Parliament of Sri Lanka," High Commission of India, Colombo, November 11, 2021
- 94 "Establishment of India- Sri Lanka Parliamentary Friendship Association in the 9th Parliament of Sri Lanka," High Commission of India, Colombo, November 11, 2021
- 95 "Sri Lankan Minister Thondaman visits India, meets Foreign Secy Shringla," Times of India, November 26, 2021, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/sri-lankan-minister-thondaman-visits-india-meets-foreign-secy-shringla/articleshowprint/87931196.cms
- 96 SpokespersonNavy, @indiannavy, November 09, 2021, available at https://twitter.com/indiannavy/status/1458004952148627456
- ⁹⁷ "India, Maldives and Sri Lanka hold conclave to enhance maritime security," The Mint, November 28, 2021, https://www.livemint.com/news/india/india-maldives-and-sri-lanka-hold-conclave-to-enhance-maritime-security-11638098183084.html
- 98 "Sri Lanka Cabinet clears China's role in terminal project," The Hindu, November 24, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/sri-lanka-cabinet-clears-chinas-role-in-terminal-project/article37670153.ece
- 99 "Chinese firm gets contract to develop Colombo Port's controversial eastern container terminal," Indian Express, November 24, 2021.
- https://indianexpress.com/article/world/chinese-firm-contract-to-develop-colombo-port-terminal-7639883/
- 100 "India says China's involvement in Colombo's East Container terminal only for EPC contract," The Business Line, November 25, 2021,
 - https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/logistics/india-says-chinas-involvement-in-colombos-east-container-terminal-only-for-epc-contract/article 37677897.ece
- ¹⁰¹ Chinese Embassy in Sri Lanka, Twitter, November 05, 2021, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSL/status/1456511231456468998?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw
- *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China A Report to Congress Pursuant to the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2000, Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2021, https://media.defense.gov/2021/Nov/03/2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL.PDF
- $^{\rm 103}$ DPG India Strategic Review, Vol. II, Issue 2, February 2021,
 - $https://www.delhipolicygroup.org/uploads_dpg/publication_file/volume-ii-issue-2-2236.pdf$
- ¹⁰⁴ Chinese Embassy in Sri Lanka, Twitter, December 01, 2021, https://twitter.com/ChinaEmbSL/status/1466074320073998336
- ¹⁰⁵ Naizak Mohamed, "Solar power plants to be established in 12 islands in Thaa Atoll," Sunmv, November 29, 2021, https://en.sun.mv/70728
- ¹⁰⁶ "Maldives inaugurates Chinese-built apron at Velena Int'l Airport," China.org.cn, November 7, 2021, http://www.china.org.cn/business/2021-11/07/content_77856958.htm
- ¹⁰⁷ "Maldives ex-leader Yameen, who courted China, wins graft appeal," Nikkei Asia, November 30, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Maldives-ex-leader-Yameen-who-courted-China-wins-graft-appeal
- 108 "Maldives' ex-president Yameen freed after conviction overturned," TRT World,
 - https://www.trtworld.com/asia/maldives-ex-president-yameen-freed-after-conviction-overturned-52167
- *President Solih ratifies Maldives Foreign Service Act," Devdiscourse, November 14, 2021
 https://www.devdiscourse.com/article/international/1807349-president-solih-ratifies-maldives-foreign-service-act
- "Maldives Defence Minister arrives in Kochi; visit to boost bilateral ties," ANI, November 23, 2021 https://www.aninews.in/news/world/asia/maldives-defence-minister-arrives-in-kochi-visit-to-boost-bilateral-ties20211123151029/



- "Exclusive: Maldives hits out at malicious 'India out' campaign, says propaganda by 'corrupt people'," WION, November 27, 2021, available at https://www.wionews.com/india-news/exclusive-maldives-hits-out-at-malicious-india-out-campaign-says-propaganda-by-corrupt-people-432448
- "Maldives defends defence pact with India," The Economic Times, November 30, 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/maldives-defends-defence-pact-with-india/articleshow/88014781.cms
- *Statement by the Government of Maldives on spreading false information using the "India Out" slogan, Gov.mv , November 17, 2021,
 - https://www.gov.mv/en/news-and-communications/statement-by-the-government-of-maldives-on-spreading-false-information-using-the-india-out-slogan
- 114 Ibid
- *India, Maldives and Sri Lanka to share intelligence on drug trade, coordinate action against trafficking, "The Times of India, November 08, 2021, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-maldives-and-sri-lanka-to-share-intelligence-on-drug-trade-coordinate-action-against-trafficking/articleshow/87589961.cms
- "Maldives economy rebounds to 70% of pre-pandemic levels as tourists return to the archipelago's paradise white-sanded beaches," Mail Online, November 09, 2021, https://www.dailymail.co.uk/travel/travel_news/article-10182023/Maldives-economy-rebounds-70-pre-pandemic-levels.html
- ¹¹⁷Ibid.
- "Visit of High Commissioner to Dinajpur and Rangpur(15-16 November 2021)," High Commission of India, Dhaka, Bangladesh, November 17, 2021
 - $\label{linear_prop_state} $$ https://www.hcidhaka.gov.in/press?id=eyJpdiI6IjFpM3FHXC9jeWRBVEIPYUlnNUMzUWdBPT0iLCJ2YWx1ZSI6IkJ 6OXpVTE8rWWkyVk5ldUtoQ3hlSXc9PSIsIm1hYyI6ImUyMzkzYWRmZTFhNzRiNWQzM2FkMDFiMDdlYWFkYjg0M WU3NDc2N2YzNTYwZjcyYmIyNmJIYjNmOWYyZjljZWEifQ==$
- *EXIM Bank India under Indian Line of Credit," LiveMint, November 12, 2021, available at https://www.livemint.com/companies/news/tata-projects-bags-120mn-order-for-power-transmission-project-in-bangladesh-11636711508714.html
- ¹²⁰ Bikash Singh, "Tripura: Chakma organisations hold protest in front of Bangladesh High Commission," The Economic Times, November 01, 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/tripura-chakmaorganisations-hold-protest-in-front-of-bangladesh-high-commission/articleshow/87468654.cms?from=mdr
- 121 "Chakma Bodies Protest In Agartala Over Attack on Bangladesh Buddhist Monastery," NDTV, November 02, 202, https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/chakma-bodies-protest-in-agartala-over-attack-on-bangladesh-buddhist-monastery-2596347;
- 122 "BSF firing kills 3 on Bengal's border with Bangladesh," Times of India, November 13, 2021, available at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/bsf-firing-kills-3-on-bengals-border-withbangladesh/articleshowprint/87676646.cms
- ¹²³ "India-Bangladesh ties passing through golden phase: Rajnath," Hindustan Times, November 23, 2021, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/indiabangladesh-ties-passing-through-golden-phaserajnath-101637636871451.html
- "Graduation of Bangladesh, Lao People's Democratic Republic and Nepal from the LDC category," United Nations, November 24, 2021, https://www.un.org/development/desa/dpad/2021/graduation-of-bangladesh-lao-peoples-democratic-republic-and-nepal-from-the-ldc-category/
- ¹²⁵ "India, Bangladesh to deepen trade and economic ties as partners: Piyush Goyal," The Hindu, November 28, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/india-bangladesh-to-deepen-trade-and-economic-ties-as-partners-piyush-goyal/article37741784.ece
- ¹²⁶ "Bangladesh ruling party set to win vote boycotted by rivals," APNews, November 08, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/elections-boycotts-bangladesh-local-elections-general-elections-17d2b70476d342c0dd899e96e4d201a0
- ¹²⁷ "Bangladesh ruling party set to win vote boycotted by rivals," Indian Express, November 8, 2021, https://indianexpress.com/article/world/bangladesh-ruling-party-set-to-win-vote-boycotted-by-rivals-7612809/
- ¹²⁸ "Bangladesh to buy 5 naval ships from UK," The Daily Star, November 07, 2021, available at https://www.thedailystar.net/news/bangladesh/news/bangladesh-buy-5-naval-ships-uk-2223701
- "Joint statement by President Emmanuel Macron and Prime minister Sheikh Hasina," Elysee, November 09, 2021, https://www.elysee.fr/en/emmanuel-macron/2021/11/09/joint-statement-by-president-emmanuel-macron-and-prime-minister-sheikh-hasina
- ¹³⁰ "PM for doubling Dhaka-Paris trade," Bangladesh Post, November 10, 2021, available at https://bangladeshpost.net/posts/pm-for-doubling-dhaka-paris-trade-72650
- ¹³¹"Bangladesh faces quality issues with Chinese military equipment: Report," WION, November 23, 2021, https://www.wionews.com/south-asia/bangladesh-faces-quality-issues-with-chinese-military-equipment-report-431351



- Tens of thousands Flee Myanmar Junta Raids in Upper Myanmar," The Irrawaddy, November 12, 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/tens-of-thousands-flee-myanmar-junta-raids-in-upper-myanmar.html; also see "Satellite images show destruction by Myanmar military in Chin state," UNI, November 09, 2021, https://www.aninews.in/news/world/asia/satellite-images-show-destruction-by-myanmar-military-in-chin-state20211109161952/
 - https://www.aninews.in/news/world/asia/satellite-images-show-destruction-by-myanmar-military-in-chin-state 20211109161952/
- ¹³³ "Myanmar/Burma: Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the European Union," Council of the EU and the European Council, November 08, 2021,
 - https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2021/11/08/myanmar-burma-declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-european-union/
- ¹³⁴ "UN Security Council Expresses 'Deep Concern' as Myanmar Violence Worsens," The Irrawaddy, November 11, 2021, available at https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/un-security-council-expresses-deep-concern-as-myanmar-violence-worsens.html
- ¹³⁵ "Myanmar court delays verdict in Suu Kyi incitement trial," The Economic Times, November 30, 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/myanmar-court-delays-verdict-in-suu-kyi-incitement-trial/articleshow/87998920.cms
- ¹³⁶ "Myanmar's military govt files new corruption charge against Suu Kyi state TV," CNN, December 1, 2021, https://edition.cnn.com/2021/11/30/asia/myanmar-corruption-charge-intl-hnk/index.html
- ¹³⁷ "Myanmar Junta, Armed Resistance Dig in For Long Slog," VOA, November 28, 2021, https://www.voanews.com/a/myanmar-junta-armed-resistance-dig-in-for-long-slog/6330752.html
- ¹³⁸ Sui-Lee Wee, "As Soldiers Abandon Notorious Myanmar Army, a Morale Crisis Looms," The New York Times, November 21, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/21/world/asia/myanmar-defectors-coup.html
- ¹³⁹ Sui-Lee Wee, "As Soldiers Abandon Notorious Myanmar Army, a Morale Crisis Looms," The New York Times, November 21, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/21/world/asia/myanmar-defectors-coup.html
- ¹⁴⁰ "Myanmar Junta Loses 1,300 Soldiers Killed Over Last Month: NUG," The Irrawaddy, November 11, 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-loses-1300-soldiers-killed-over-last-month-nug.html
- ¹⁴¹ "Myanmar Junta-Appointed Chief Minister Ambushed," The Irrawaddy, 23 November 2021, https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/myanmar-junta-appointed-chief-minister-ambushed.html
- ¹⁴² "China-ASEAN summit begins without a Myanmar representative," Al Jazzera, November 22, 2021, available at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/22/china-asean-summit-begins-without-a-myanmar-representative
- 143 "China-Asean summit held without Myanmar," The Star, November 22, 2021, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ogBmy7CAe_o
- ¹⁴⁴ "Philippine President slams China for latest flareup in South China Sea," CNA, November 22, 2021, available at https://www.channelnewsasia.com/asia/philippines-duterte-south-china-sea-asean-2330321
- ¹⁴⁵ Dinakar Peri and Iboyaima Lalithangbam, "Assam Rifles Commanding Officer, family, four jawans killed in Manipur ambush," The Hindu, November 13, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/other-states/assam-rifles-co-others-killed-in-manipur-ambush/article37469920.ece
- 146 'Manipur terror attack well-planned precision strike', Times of India, November 14, 2021, available at https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/manipur-terror-attack-well-planned-precisionstrike/articleshowprint/87691436.cms
- 147 "Petroleum Minister inaugurates India Pavilion at ADIPEC 2021", Oil and Natural Gas Corporation Limited
- ¹⁴⁸ "Hardeep Singh Puri to meet global oil industry captains in UAE next week", Mint, November 14, 2021.
- ¹⁴⁹ John Benny, "Outstanding discussions' with UAE, says Indian oil minister", Gulf News, November 17, 2021.
- ¹⁵⁰ "US to release oil from reserves, in joint plan with India, other nations", Mint, November 23, 2021.
- ¹⁵¹ Nayanima Basu, "Iran expects 'friend' India to resume oil purchases soon, says envoy Chegeni", The Print, November 1, 2021.
- ¹⁵² "Jaishankar holds talks with GCC Secretary General, seeks mutual recognition of vaccination certificates", The Hindu Business Line, November 11, 2021.
- 153 Dr. S. Jaishankar, Twitter Post, November 14, 2021, 8.00 PM
- 154 Sidhant Sibal, "India, UAE, US and Israel 'West Asian Quad' meet in next few weeks: EAM Jaishankar", WION, November 13, 2021.
- ¹⁵⁵ "India, Israel PMs talk cooperation in 'areas of high-tech, innovation", The Indian Express, November 3, 2021.
- 156 "DRDO & Directorate of Defence R&D, Israel sign Bilateral Innovation Agreement for development of dual use technologies", Ministry of Defence, Government of India, November 9, 2021.
- ¹⁵⁷ Anna Ahronheim, "Indian chief of staff in Israel to talk defense cooperation", The Jerusalem Post, November 14, 2021.
- ¹⁵⁸ "IAF chief to begin 5-day visit to Egypt tomorrow", The Times of India, November 27, 2021.
- 159 Foster Wong, "China Halts Secret U.A.E. Port Project After U.S. Concerns: WSJ", Bloomberg, November 20, 2021.



- ¹⁶⁰ Maziar Motamedi, "Iran and world powers resume Vienna talks to restore nuclear deal", AL Jazeera, November 29, 2021.
- ¹⁶¹ "US and Iran seek to break impasse at talks on reviving nuclear deal", BBC News, November 30, 2021.
- 162 "Readout of U.S. India Defense Industry Collaboration Forum Virtual Expo," US Department of Defense, November 08, 2021, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/2837908/readout-of-us-india-defense-industry-collaboration-forum-virtual-expo/
- 163 "India, US Resolve to Expand Defence Technology Cooperation," Business Standard, November 10, 2021, https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/india-us-resolve-to-expand-defence-technology-cooperation-121111001285_1.html; also see "India, US hold 11th Defence Technology and Trade Initiative group meeting," ANI, November 10, 2021, https://www.aninews.in/news/national/general-news/india-us-hold-11th-defence-technology-and-trade-initiative-group-meeting20211110142212/
- ¹⁶⁴ "Joint Statement from the United States India Trade Policy Forum," Office of the United States Trade Representative, November 23, 2021, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2021/november/joint-statement-united-states-india-trade-policy-forum
- 165 "Joint Statement from the United States India Trade Policy Forum," Office of the United States Trade Representative, November 23, 2021, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2021/november/joint-statement-united-states-india-trade-policy-forum
- 166 "USTR Welcomes Agreement with India on Digital Services Taxes," Office of the United States Trade Representative, November 24, 2021, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/press-releases/2021/november/ustr-welcomes-agreement-india-digital-services-taxes
- 167 "US To Terminate Trade Retaliation Case Against India After Digital Tax Agreement," NDTV Profit, November 25, 2021, https://www.ndtv.com/business/india-us-digital-tax-us-trade-representatives-to-terminate-trade-retaliation-case-against-india-after-tax-agreement-2623628
- ¹⁶⁸ "US to Terminate Trade Retaliation Case Against India After Global Tax Deal Agreement," Wire, November 25, 2021, https://thewire.in/trade/us-to-terminate-trade-retaliation-case-against-india-after-global-tax-deal-agreement
- 169169 "Republicans introduce legislation to exempt India from S-400 sanctions," Business Standard, November 2, 2021, https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/republicans-introduce-legislation-to-exempt-india-from-s-400-sanctions-121110200175_1.html
- ¹⁷⁰ "Before Putin visit: US team led by senator who backed Delhi deal with Moscow meets PM," Indian Express, November 14, 2021, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/pm-modi-meets-john-cornyn-delhi-moscow-deal-7621663/
- ¹⁷¹ Sheikh Saaliq, "India hosts talks on Afghanistan boycotted by rival Pakistan," APNews, November 10, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/afghanistan-europe-russia-pakistan-taliban-8c8b87cbdf789463a29a5b5ba5ba0391
- "20th Meeting of the SCO Council of Heads of Government (November 25, 2021)," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 25, 2021, https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/34535/20th_Meeting_of_the_SCO_Council_of_Heads_of_Government_November_25_2021
- ¹⁷³ Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Russia joins IORA as dialogue partner after India's backing," The Economic Times, November 22, 2021, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/russia-joins-iora-as-dialogue-partner-after-indias-backing/articleshow/87854591.cms
- ¹⁷⁴ "Joint Communique of the 18th Meeting of the Foreign Ministers of the Russian Federation, the Republic of India and the People's Republic of China," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 26, 2021, http://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral-documents.htm?dtl/34540/Joint_Communique_of_the_18th_Meeting_of_the_Foreign_Ministers_of_the_Russian_
 - Federation_the_Republic_of_India_and_the_Peoples_Republic_of_China
- "Joint Communique of the 18th Meeting of the Foreign Ministers of the Russian Federation, the Republic of India and the People's Republic of China," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 26, 2021, http://www.mea.gov.in/bilateral
 - documents.htm?dtl/34540/Joint_Communique_of_the_18th_Meeting_of_the_Foreign_Ministers_of_the_Russian_Federation_the_Republic_of_India_and_the_Peoples_Republic_of_China
- ¹⁷⁶ "Russia, China sign roadmap for closer military cooperation: Report," Business Standard, November 24, 2021, available at https://www.business-standard.com/article/international/russia-china-sign-roadmap-for-closer-military-cooperation-report-121112301412_1.html; also see "China, Russia Hold Joint Strategic Air Patrol Over Asia-Pacific," NDTV, November 19, 2021, available at https://www.ndtv.com/world-news/china-russia-hold-joint-strategic-air-patrol-over-asia-pacific-2617771
- ¹⁷⁷ "Russia signs contract to develop new heavy helicopter with China," Reuters, November 8, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/russia-signs-contract-develop-new-heavy-helicopter-with-china-2021-11-08/
- 178" National Statement by Prime Minister Shri Narendra Modi at COP26 Summit in Glasgow," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34466/National_Statement_by_Prime_Minister_Shri_Narendra_Modi_at_COP26_Summit_in_Glasgow
- ¹⁷⁹" National Statement by Prime Minister Shri Narendra Modi at COP26 Summit in Glasgow," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-



- Statements.htm?dtl/34466/National_Statement_by_Prime_Minister_Shri_Narendra_Modi_at_COP26_Summit_in_Glasgow
- 180" English translation of Prime Minister's address at the launch of 'Infrastructure for Resilient Island States 'initiative at COP26 Summit in Glasgow," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-
 - Statements.htm?dtl/34469/English_translation_of_Prime_Ministers_address_at_the_launch_of_Infrastructure_for_Resilient_Island_States_initiative_at_COP26_Summit_in_Glasgow
- 181 "English Translation of Prime Minister's remarks at the session on 'Accelerating Clean Technology Innovation and Deployment' at COP26 Summit in Glasgow," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 02, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34476/English_Translation_of_Prime_Ministers_remarks__at_the_session_on_Accelerating_C lean_Technology_Innovation_and_Deployment_at_COP26_Summit_in_Glasgow
- 1824 Prime Minister's Keynote Address at The Sydney Dialogue, "Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 18, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34512/Prime_Ministers_Keynote_Address_at_The_Sydney_Dialogue
- 183" Prime Minister's Keynote Address at The Sydney Dialogue," Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 18, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34512/Prime_Ministers_Keynote_Address_at_The_Sydney_Dialogue
- 184 Address by External Affairs Minister at the 20th Meeting of the SCO Council of Heads of Government, Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, November 25, 2021, available at https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34532/Address_by_External_Affairs_Minister_at_the_20th_Meeting_of_the_SCO_Council_of_ Heads_of_Government
- ¹⁸⁵ "India Our Strongest Supporter, Has Great Potential For More Cooperation: UN Peacekeeping Chief," NDTV, November 22, 2021, available at https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/strongly-believe-there-is-great-potential-formore-cooperation-with-india-un-peacekeeping-chief-2619913
- ¹⁸⁶ "India deployed around 3,000 police officers in 24 UN peacekeeping operations," Hindustan Times, November 11, 2021, available at https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/india-deployed-around-3-000-police-officers-in-24-un-peacekeeping-operations-101636594415300.html



Delhi Policy Group Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road New Delhi - 110003 India

www.delhipolicygroup.org